Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the
WERA 103 Committee – Nutrient Management and Water Quality
Held March 19 and 20, 2008 in Las Cruces, New Mexico

WERA 103 Executive Committee:

Sebastian Braum, Yara North America, Chair

Rich Koenig, Washington State University, Vice-Chair

Grant Cardon, Utah State University, Secretary/treasurer
Robert Flynn, New Mexico State University, Annual meeting host

Attendance List:

Grant Cardon, Utah State University, grantc@ext.usu.edu
Robert Flynn, New Mexico State University, rflynn@nmsu.edu
Jim Walworth, University of Arizona, Walworth@ag.arizona.edu
Alan Blaylock, Agrium, ablayloc@agrium.com
Jason Ellsworth, Wilbur Ellis, Co., jellsworth@wilburellis.com
Robert Mikkelsen, International Plant Nutrition Institute, rmikkelsen@ipni.net
Dan Sullivan, Oregon State Univerisity, dan.sullivan@oregonstate.edu
Robert Miller, Colorado State University, rmiller@lamar.colostate.edu
Gary Peterson, Colorado State University, gary.peterson@colostate.edu
Dwayne Westfall, Colorado State University, Dwayne.westfall@colostate.edu
Stu Pettygrove, University of California, Davis, gspettygrove@ucdavis.edu
Nat Dellavalle, Dellavalle Lab, Fresno CA, ndellavale@dellavallelab.com
Don Horneck, Oregon State University, don.horneck@oregonastate.edu
John Hart, Oregon State University, john.hart@oregonstate.edu
Sebastian Braum, Yara North America, Sebastian.braum@yara.com
Joan Davenport, Washington State University, jdavenp@wsu.edu
Amber Moore, Idaho State University, amberm@uidaho.edu
Jonathan Deenik, University of Hawai’i, jdeenik@hawaii.edu
Clain Jones, Montana State University, clainj@montana.edu
Jay Norton, University of Wyoming, jnorton4@uwyo.edu
R.P. Kelli Belden, University of Wyoming, soiltest@uwyo.edu
Brad Brown, University of Idaho, bradb@uidaho.edu
Working Meeting Agenda (some changes in the timing are noted in the minutes):

March 19

9:00-9:30
Opening remarks and introductions; officer succession (Sebastian Braum, Group)

9:30-10:00
Report from Dr. G. Peterson, WERA Advisor (Gary [Pete] Peterson)

10:00-10:15 
Treasurer report (Grant Cardon)

10:15-10:30
Web site update (Dan Sullivan)



New address: cropandsoil.oregonstate.edu/wera103


Page listing the WERA 103 publication accomplishments
10:30-10:45
Break

10:45-11:00
Action item: Nominate/elect secretary for 2008-09 (term begins at the close of this March 08 meeting – see attachment for duties and timeline) (Grant)

11:00-12:00
2007 Conference summary: evaluations, financials, discuss notes and changes for 2009 conference, duties of the program chair (John Hart)

12:00-1:30 
Lunch at nearby restaurant within walking distance of hotel

1:30-3:00
Begin 2009 Conference planning (Sebastian, Grant, program chair)

· Review location and dates – suitable/changes

· Action item: Identify/elect program chair responsible for duties as outlined above.

· Discuss symposia/sessions/papers for 2009 conference

3:00-3:15
Break

3:15-4:00
Continue 2009 conference planning (Sebastian, Grant, program chair)

· Outline program for 2009 Conference

· Action item: set deadlines for program, proceedings articles, other

4:00-5:00
WERA 103 member contributions to CSA news

· First article (update on the experience from Clain Jones)

· Process and requirements (see message from Luther Smith)

· Action item: calendar and sign-up commitments from WERA members

5:00

Adjourn with dinner on your own or as a group in Old Mesilla (Robert Flynn)

March 20

8:00-9:00
Report on small working group activities/publications/efforts 

· Salinity, water quality guides (Don Horneck)

· Issue of N2O emissions from fertilizer use (Rob Mikkelsen)

· NRCS N mineralization project (Dan Sullivan)

9:00-11:00
Brief state reports (WERA Committee)

11:00-12:00
Other items

· Discuss how to enhance collaborative efforts and activities of WERA 103 group between annual meetings (like SERA 17 model)

· Western Region Analysis Methods Manual - updates and process (Bob Miller and Bryan Hopkins)

· Regional guidance on soil sampling (Bob Miller)

12:00

Adjourn and load on vans for transport to tour (Robert Flynn)

Meeting Minutes:
Wednesday March 19, 2008

Welcome

The meeting was brought to order by Sebastian Braum at 9 am.
The group was welcomed to New Mexico by our host Robert Flynn who gave us a few logistical comments on meals, field trip preparations, and meeting room arrangements.

Introductions followed, and particular welcome was offered our newest member, Amber Moore, from the University of Idaho stationed at Twin Falls.
Election of Officers for 2009
Sebastian then discussed the current executive committee structure and the changes that were necessary given Rich Koenig’s need to remain in Washington in anticipation of his wife’s delivery of their first child.  Rich was officially excused from attendance and it was proposed that Sebastian Braum assume the Chair position for 2008 (this meeting) and switch positions with Rich for 2009.  Grant Cardon will rotate in as per normal to the Vice-Chair position and normal elections are to be held for the incoming secretary/treasurer.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.

The floor was then opened for nominations for secretary/treasurer.  Grant Cardon nominated Robert Flynn, New Mexico State University.  The nomination was seconded.  No other nominations came forward.  Robert Flynn was unanimously voted into the position, resulting in the following executive committee for 2009:
Rich Koenig, Chair

Grant Cardon, Vice-Chair

Robert Flynn, Secretary/treasurer

Federal Programs and SSSA Report
Next, a report on SSSA projects and lobby efforts, the Federal Farm Bill outlook, and CSREES agency grant programs was given by Gary Peterson.  Following Gary’s presentation a short discussion was held on the future of federal earmark projects and the impact of their loss in agricultural research.  Most state reps noted large projects underway using earmark funds in their states and the importance of these funds for long-term observational research projects.  A general request from the committee is that our representatives in Washington DC be made aware of the critical need for continuance of these targeted funding sources in the future.
Gary also encouraged the committee to look for ways to incorporate soils education in new settings such as urban conservation, local and regional “green” events, K12 educational settings, and others.  A foundational sense of the importance of soil science is being lost due to the distancing of ever-urbanizing populations from agriculture and rural cultures.

Treasurer’s Report
Grant Cardon then gave the treasurer’s report (see bank statements attached).  Some discussion ensued regarding putting the money currently in the account into a better financial product designed to keep the assets liquid, while providing higher interest yield.  The motion was formally made to that end, seconded and passed unanimously.  Robert Flynn, incoming secretary/treasurer, was charged to investigate new savings instruments.

Website Revision Discussion
The discussion was then turned to current design and needed improvements for the WERA 103 Website.  Stu Pettygrove noted that there is a need to ensure that federal accessibility standards be met with respect to website design and he will forward a copy of those standards to Dan Sullivan, our current webmaster.  It was also noted that the current website on the CSREES and Western Experiment Station directors web sites are out of date and do not link properly to the current objectives, projects, and participant lists for the WERA 103 project.  It was also noted that pictures of committee members and their work in current committee projects should be added to the site where possible.  Dan Sullivan will follow up on the above items before our 2009 committee meeting.

Methods Manual Revision Discussion
At this point in the agenda, the meeting was considerably ahead of schedule.  Attention was turned to “other items” (noted at the end of the agenda above) as time allowed for discussion.  The focus at this time was turned to the revision and enhancement of the Western States Laboratory Plant, Soil and Water Analysis Manual available in part on the WERA 103 website and through Robert Miller at Colorado State University.
Stu Pettygrove indicated that he had received a number of questions regarding the manual on a number of subjects, particularly regarding citations for the research base going into each method.  Stu was to e-mail the questions he had to Bob Miller for follow up.

Bob indicated that he was in the process of sending out method write-ups from the 2005 edition of the manual for review and revision and suggested we do a better job of citing references for the methods where possible.  All that would like to be involved in the revision were encouraged to connect with Bob and help take a detailed look at the manual in general for design, format, and scientific content.

Dan Sullivan suggested that a smaller review subcommittee be formed for the express purpose of revision.  Bob and Kelli Belden will coordinate volunteers and head that effort, but also suggested that everyone on the committee take a close look at the manual and offer editorial help where they can.

Nat Dellavalle noted that a number of agencies, like the CA water board, are now referencing the Western States methods manual for ag and soils and indicated that the manual is starting to have a real presence.
Gary Peterson commented that this is exactly the type of effort that this committee should involve itself with.  It offers high impact value across a number of lab and soil testing interests, no just in ag.

Stu Pettygrove asked if some WERA 103 money could be committed to design and layout improvements, and perhaps some formal technical editing.  This fostered discussion on seeking a formal publication sponsor (such as IPNI, western states universities, Western AES Directors, etc.).  Don Horneck indicated that the Soil and Plant Analysis Council does sponsor the publication of testing manuals.  This organization is not affiliated with SSSA or CSREES and has international connections.  No decisions were made on this subject, but it is noted and tabled for further discussion in subsequent meetings.

2007 Western Nutrient Management Conference (WNMC) review
John Hart reviewed evaluation and review comments from last year’s WNMC held in Salt Lake City, Utah (March 2007).  The review summary is attached to these minutes for reference.

John further commented that based on his and past WNMC organizers, that the duties of conference organization be split.  Grant noted that the split is somewhat analogous to the roles of a film “producer” and “director.”  Under John’s suggestion, one individual would (most likely the incoming Vice-Chair of the committee) would take on the responsibilities of heading the planning of content, providing vision and context for the conference and formatting the sessions including suggestions for speakers.  Another individual would be appointed as Conference Chair and would direct the nuts and bolts of applying the vision, arranging for speakers, collecting papers for proceedings publication, handling registration details, facilities, and other logistics.

It was also suggested that someone take the separate responsibility of promoting student involvement in the WNMC and head up the judging and paper/poster awards portion of the conference.
2009 WNMC planning discussion

Given the expediency of making plans for the 2009 WNMC, Grant Cardon, incoming Vice-Chair volunteered to head the conference planning.  Sebastian Braum, Rob Mikklesen and Alan Blaylock offered their assistance as members of the organizing committee.  Joan Davenport will head up the student activities effort.

The following WNMC executive organizational structure was decided upon:

- Grant Cardon, conference chair (assisted by Phyllis Pates, IPNI, for all logistical needs)

- Sebastian Braum, executive committee member (speaker contacts)

- Alan Blaylock, executive committee member (will investigate industry donations for student travel and paper awards)

- Joan Davenport, student activities sub-committee (participation promotion, paper review/judging coordination)
- Jason Ellsworth student activities sub-committee (participation promotion, travel awards review and coordination)
- Rob Mikkelsen, agency contact liason (NRCS, coop/dealer agronomists, regional agencies, etc.).

- John Hart, past WNMC organizer, institutional memory resource.

The rest of the discussion on the 2009 WNMC centered on the content of the conference.  A lengthy discussion of possible subjects and speakers was undertaken.  The final outline of the conference was as follows:

A.  Special invited talks (keynote talks to open up individual sessions)

1. Effects of bio-fuel crop production on soil fertility/carbon and NUTRIENT CYCLING. – esp, Cellulosic in West – (possible speakers Vogel, Paustian).

2. Stewardship programs (buyer-side) for fertilizer use (industry contact: Jim Vangelos, produce tracking service, Nat D. to contact for speaker suggestions) 

3. Crop productivity vs demand – global perspectives – Paul Fixen (morning first day)

B.  Individual sessions

1. Nutrient management in oil seeds session

– Montana, Utah, WA, NM, HI (Don Wysocki -OR, Davenport-WA, Moore-ID)

2. Nutrient management “costs” session

-Site-specific management (timing, placement, zonal management) – Jason Ellsworth, Raj Khosla

- Pasture (grass/grass-legume) nutrient management – Mark Thorne HI, Jay Norton and Jim Jacobs WY

- Organic systems – Tim Hartz CA

3.  Nutrient management effects on air, water and soil quality session


- Columbia Gorge NOx, NH3 – Don Horneck OR  


- RMNP CO, NH3 deposition – Jay Ham (pending hire) CO, 

- Central Valley CA – Stu Pettygrove and Charles Krauter CA

- California C-credit/greenhouse gas program – Cliff Snyder IPNI, CA state air board

- N use efficiency – Brad Brown ID, Mark Pavek WA

4.  Organic nutrient source management session

- Possible speakers: Eric Brennan – Salinas ARS (Deenik), Reeve – Utah, Miller and Jones -- MT


- Soluble nutrient sources (in-season, side-dress) – Nat to contact potential speaker 


- Availability of nutrient sources 

5.  Volunteered paper session
Thursday March 20, 2008
Working group reports
It was determined that copies of the working group projects that are listed on the agenda, have been made available to the members of the group.  Short references to each was given and a few questions addressed.  No further working group assignments were made for this coming year.

State and Industry Reports
State reports were then taken from the committee members.  Grant Cardon noted that each state had pre-submitted electronic copies of their reports and commended the group fro their efforts.  Short discussions on individual state projects were then entered into.  For reference, all state reports are attached.

Representatives from our fertilizer and consulting industry partners also updated the committee on their activities.  These are not officially submitted through the state reporting process, but a synopsis is included here for reference.

Nat Dellavalle – Dellavalle Lab, Fresno CA.

A big boon to the testing industry has been the promulgation of regulatory requirements for soil testing in a variety of settings.  They have need for a good agronomist with sound science background that can provide direction on the interpretation of soil test information and development of sound recommendations.
Nat noted that regulatory laws require certified engineers or geologists to sign off on soil test reports, when, in fact, the analyses are from out Western State methods manual.  Nat has obtained authority to sign off on these reports as a soil scientist.

Nat noted his work with Pacific Gas and Electric on their methane production network.  PG&E is developing a pipeline for the gas and using waste solids for bedding materials, paperboard, and horticultural pots.

Sebastian Braum – Yara North America

Noted the current cost of MAP fertilizer is now >$1,000/ton WHOLESALE.

The current fluctuation in fertilizer prices is due to the demand of 3 billion growers in China and India coming on-line.  Small increases in wealth in these countries have caused huge changes in food demand.  The first thing people tend to improve in their life is food consumption and variety.  Sebastian noted that India is subsidizing N costs to producers to allow for improvements in production.  

Brazil is also providing fertilizer subsidies.  Brazil currently sets the world market prices for oranges, orange juice and sugar.  It was noted that Brazil’s sugar-cane ethanol production will soon outstrip all other ethanol production.  To take over the world market in ethanol Brizil needs additional infrastructure and they are devoting capital and effort to it.
Sebastian also noted that the US is importing greater than 50% of the N it needs.  Our export market for product is excellent, but we can’t get many of the inputs we need for production internally.

Robert Miller

Robert noted that he is currently managing four proficiency testing programs as a private consultant:

· A compost analysis program

· A manure analysis program.  This is now recognized by the NRCS and is expanding.  The program employs the NCR-13 manure manual which needs to be updated.  Many methods not included.  Bob noted that the water-extractable P test was not good – over 300% variation between labs.

· A golf course testing program (Bob noted that the wealthy are still playing golf.  Hawaii has a shortage of sand, but is importing now from Australia)

· ALAP – a direct competitor to NAPT.  This is Bob’s own creation. He currently has 46 participating labs.
Rob Mikkelsen, IPNI

Rob is now heading the organic materials section and is providing leadership on wheat, corn, greenhouse gas and other projects as well.

Jason Ellsworth, Wilbur Ellis Co.

Jason noted the increases in operating costs to growers are causing a financial crisis.  There is an increasing crush to obtain re-financing monies to obtain capital for input expenses (particularly fertilizer and pesticides that are connected to oil market).

Crop and Soils Magazine special issue publications

The WERA-103 committee committed to Crops and Soils magazine to provide quarterly articles providing national/regional guidance on soil fertility management.  The following assignments were made:

Urea use and management – Clain Jones, Montana State University, slated for the Spring 2008 issue.

Irrigation Water Quality Impacts on Soils – Don Horneck, Oregon State University – to be submitted for May 15, 2008 deadline.

Precision Agricultural Management – Jason Ellsworth, Wilbur Ellis, Co. – to be submitted for the August 15, 2008 deadline.
Slow Release Nitrogen Technologies for Small Grains – Brad Brown, University of Idaho – to be submitted for the November 15 , 2008 deadline.

Each author is to coordinate with Rich Koenig for publication and formatting guidelines.

Meeting Wrap Up
Following the above discussion, the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 pm.  Many of the meeting attendees then participated in a day-and-a-half field trip to Carlsbad NM for a tour of the White Sands National Monument, the caverns, and the Mosaic mine.
